HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, August 25, 2009

5:30 pm
As Ammended at September meeting
In attendance were: Molly Markert, Peg Ekstrand, John E. Collison, Paul T. Burns, Christopher Woolsey, Gary Mazingo, Al Davis, Gary Branch, Charles Brantigan, Skip Hibbard, David Engelken, Carla Madison, Jep Seman and Ted Freedman.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. The minutes were read and approved as written.

Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center: Gary Branch reports that construction of the medical office building is about to start. The construction trailers are located on the top of the parking structure. Work is being done concerning the signage. Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center will coordinate with Kaiser and St. Joseph Hospital who have no particular signage needs at present. He will bring the proposed signs to the Forum’s next meeting. He has participated in the zoning meetings and has made some suggestions about rezoning property between Gilpin and Williams Streets and 18th and 19th Avenues. All of that property except the Williams Street Lofts and the Graystone Building are owned by hospitals, and he makes the point that now would be a good time to change the zoning so that the campus zoning could be in place. Unfortunately, campus zoning would only apply if all of the buildings were owned by hospitals. Branch will bring a formal proposal to the meeting next month and will also meet with Councilwoman Madison.
St. Joseph Hospital: Jep Seman and Christine Woolsey representing the Sisters of Charity of Leavenworth Health System,  addressed the issues pertaining to the old Children’s Hospital site. Mr. Seman reports that the Sisters are working to address the issues raised by the type of publicity that appeared in Life on Capitol Hill, and is taking steps to address neighborhood concerns in order to ensure that they remain good neighbors.

The plans for and use for the old Children’s Hospital site vary with three different variables. The first is the negotiations with Exempla which recently reached some sort of resolution; the second is what develops with the capital market; and the third is what happens to the bills in Congress to reform healthcare. The master planning group which was involved previously to master plan the Children’s site has been replaced by a company more suitable, and the scope has been enlarged to create a master plan for the entire campus including the existing buildings. It is anticipated that 5-6 months will go by before there will be enough work done to involve members of the Forum. Skip Hibbard and Brantigan made the point that while we don’t have expertise with the internal designing of hospitals, the Forum does have expertise and responsibility for how an institution’s plan integrates with the greater neighborhood and the Forum should be involved in the planning process sooner rather than later.

The other points are summarized in the memorandum which is provided by Mr. Seman and attached to the minutes. The Sisters would prefer planting the site in prairie grass, but it must be understood that prairie grass can’t be cut. This would produce grass growing perhaps waist high in years when there is a lot of water. The suggestion was made that the property be marked as growing prairie grass to eliminate the confusion. This sounds, to most people at the Forum, like a better idea than mulching which has also been proposed.
The temporary lakes that exist on the property are there on purpose. The City mandates that there be no runoff from construction sites into the City’s waste water system. Most of those lakes are pretty much dried up. The one remaining is where the old elevator shaft was located. It is connected to ground water. One way or the other, all standing water will be treated for mosquito larvae and the like.

Tammen Hall: Tammen Hall was tagged with graffiti in spite of ongoing security efforts. Al Davis and his crew have taken steps to eliminate the graffiti. Skip Hibbard, our local expert on prosecuting graffiti artists, suggests various tags need to be photographed and presented to the police so that when someone is caught, they can go through the catalog of graffiti and charge them with multiple infractions rather than just one.

Redevelopment of the Planned Parenthood Site: The Chairman was contacted by Shawn Maley. He wants everyone to know that CRL is no longer involved with Argus in developing that site. From the standpoint of CRL, the public has spoken, and the thought of developing something that penetrates the OD-9 is not going to happen. Unfortunately, people keep contacting him concerning issues pertaining to the site. I have asked that he ask Peter Hines if the concept is dead so that we can take this item off our agenda.

22nd and Downing: There is no new information concerning the drug dealing at 22nd and Downing. There has been one meeting of stakeholders held and there may be a public meeting held somewhat later to empower people to call the police every time there is an incident. The question of publicizing the surveillance camera and providing the camera feed to the police is also being considered as well as taking out some of the bus benches.

Redevelopment of 1618 to 1624 Lafayette Street: Engelken reports that due to increase in size, the City is requiring an extra $700 in fees. They are working through the process and are encouraged by their progress.
New Zoning Map: The second version of the zoning code and the map has been released. Carla Madison notes that we need a category in the zoning code that allows office use without office form. Many buildings in her council district can be converted to doctors’ offices and lawyers’ office and accounting offices but they retain a residential form. There appears to be no provision for this in the code and this certainly needs to be addressed.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum

COB/bb

UUDF Minutes 25 August 2009 Page 1

